
Candidate Name: Katelyn Best 
Board Seat: At Large Representative 5 

Applicant Statement: As a two-year resident of the South Robertson neighborhood, I 
would like to get more involved in the issues impacting our community. I am especially 
interested in homelessness and the issues upstream of this problem, including land 
use—a Council committee I would be very interested in serving on. Professionally, I work 
as a writer and editor for Angel City Football Club, LA's professional women's soccer 
team. I am a good collaborator with an interest in responding to the needs of the whole 
community. 
Legal Affirmation: yes 
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Motion for the Soro NC to send a letter 
to CD #10 Councilwoman Heather Hutt 
recommending the approval of the 
Reynier Park Improvement Plan. 
Agenda Item: 
Date: 
Proposed By: 

Include motion in 
Consent Agenda? 
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September 19, 2024 
Leisure Spaces 
Committee 

No 

Michael Lynn 
President 

Ken Blaker 
Vice-President 

Terrance Gomes 
Treasurer 

Jon Liberman 
Secretary 

Stuart Weiss 
   Corresponding Secretary 

South Robertson 
Neighborhoods Council 

PO Box 35836 
Los Angeles, CA 90035 

P:  (310) 295-9920 
F:  (310) 295-9906 
E:  info@soronc.org 

soronc.org 

City of Los Angeles Certified 
Neighborhood Council 

Background 
The South Robertson NC was requested by CD # 10 and the City of Los 
Angeles Department of Recreation and Parks to review the proposed 
improvement plan for Reynier Park and provide their input on an expedited 
basis. The relevant Soro NC Committee was the Leisure Spaces Committee.  
Due to the limitations on time requirements of all members of this committee the 
only date to schedule to meet was August 20, 2024.   

Some members of Reynier Village have expressed concerns over the timing of 
the Leisure Spaces Committee meeting.  Ordinarily we would not address those 
concerns in the Background to a proposed motion.  In view of the concerns, we 
felt it appropriate to list those concerns and the Committee’s response in order 
to provide 100 % Transparency. 
Concern # 1:  There was no advance notice of the Committee’s meeting. 
Response: The meeting was requested on an expedited basis.  The date 
picked reflected the only time within a two-week period that a majority of 
members would be available to meet.  The meeting was posted and is in 
accordance with the DONE requirements for meetings and complied with the 
Brown Act. 
Concern # 2: Copies of the Plan provided to Soro NC by the Department of 
Recreation and Parks were not given to Reynier Village.   
Response:  All materials provided to Soro NC by the Department of Recreation 
and Parks were posted on our website at the same time that the Agenda was 
posted.  Those members of Reynier Village that had expressed concerns about 
this prior to the meeting of the Leisure Spaces Committee were advised of this 
and had access to these materials.   

Additionally, the Chair of Leisure Spaces Committee discussed this with 
members of Reynier Village prior to the meeting and advised: 
1. Reynier Village would be represented at the LS Committee meeting as
some members of the LS Committee were residents of Reynier Village.
2. Any Reynier Village response to the decisions of the LS Committee
would be provided to the Soro NC General Board prior to their acting on
the Committee’s proposed recommendation.
3. Members of Reynier Village would have the opportunity to provide
comments at the General Board Meeting prior to any action being taken
on the subject.
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When the Leisure Spaces Committee met it considered the following criteria in 
it’s review of the proposed improvements: 

A. The focus of the committee was to encompass all Soro Stakeholders.  While
those in Reynier Village had a significant interest in the park it was not limited
solely to those nearest to the park.

B. The park improvements were being financed by City funds which are
currently extremely scarce as to funding available to improve parks,

C. Parks are available to all residents of the City and should include a diverse
range of activities to bring recreational availability to those who want to use
the park.

D. Exercise equipment is certainly appropriate as a park improvement.  It is core
to the mission of the Department of Recreation and Parks goal to provide
availability for stakeholders to achieve and maintain physical fitness.
Significant investment in this proposed plan is allocated to items that add to
the aesthetic values of the park.  We believe that the inclusion of the fitness
equipment is one that must be retained in the plan.  However, we have no
objection to the Department working with Reinier Village to locate the
exercise equipment in another area of the park.

Motion: 
The South Robertson Neighborhoods Council having reviewed the proposed 
Reynier Park Improvement Plan authorizes the Neighborhood Council  to send a 
letter to CD #10 Councilwoman Heather Hutt recommending the approval of the 
Reynier Park Improvement Plan. 



Considerations 

Committee review: 
(highly recommended) 

Votes For: 4 Against:0 

Amount previously allocated in Committee's working budget: 
(applies to funding motions only) 

Arguments for: Arguments against: 

$-0- 

1. The proposed park improvements 
provide a balance of interests that 
apply to all stakeholders of Soro.

2. The proposed plan is within the 
funding available to the 
community now and if we do not 
avail ourselves of the opportunity 
now we may preclude any 
improvements to this park for a 
great many years.

3. The plan as proposed is a 
reasonable approach to meeting 
everyone's basic needs.

1. There is some diversity of opinion as
to what features the park should 
have.

.



[EMAIL from Reynier Village Resident] 
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Reynier Park Improvements 
1 message 

Jon Liberman <jonliberman@soronc.org> 

Kathryn Pellman <kathryn.pellman@gmail.com> Sun, Sep 8, 2024 at 9:19 AM 
To: Terrence Gomes <terrence.gomes@lacity.org>, Kimani Black <kimani.black@lacity.org>, heather.hutt@lacity.org, Michael 
Lynn <michaellynn@soronc.org>, Jon Liberman <jonliberman@soronc.org>, kenblaker@soronc.org, stuartweiss 
<stuartweiss@soronc.org> 
Cc: Malius Masucci , Mauro Bordovsky , Peter Iliff 
, Laurie Levine, Andrew Yip, jichael 

First of all, I want to give a big shout out and thank you to Terrance Gomes for his continued follow up 
and persistence in making the park improvements we requested a reality (we first asked the Parks Department to 
replace the pergola 2021 due to safety issues with no success) and to Kimani Black for returning my calls and 
more importantly, listening to me and suggesting the motion detector lighting and cameras in response to gang 
related incidents in the park. And, most especially, a big thank you to Heather Hutt for her continued support of 
our little park which is a quiet, peaceful respite in a busy city. 

For those of you not familiar with Reynier Park and the incredible amount of effort, time and commitment the park 
neighbors invested, here's a few things you should know. 

This is what Reynier Park looked like in 2017 https://fb.watch/usDqP-jE2M/ (you have to be on FB to view - cut 
and paste) before the neighbors who live next to the park organized. We are dedicated and deeply care about 
Reynier Park and the safety of the people who use it. This is what we have collectively accomplished since 

2016: 

1. Had four way stop signs installed at each corner of the park after repeated requests to manage speeding
cars around the park

2. Requested and got speed bumps on Reynier Avenue
3. Requested and had signage with park rules and regulations posted so they could be enforced by LAPD
4. Engaged with LAPD to enforce park rules and patrol around the park
5. Requested additional trees. After almost four years of asking, the Parks Department planted five new

trees of which four were destroyed and after many requests were replaced with substandard trees. I am 
still trying to get a tree assessment and a plan for strategically placed trees that will mature as older trees
die off. I have escalated my request to the Parks Department Board which has yet to respond.

6. Had parkway trees that were removed replaced with two trees for each tree removed around the park
or directly adjacent (Street Trees only planned to replace each tree with one tree) and stopped the street
tree department from cutting down street trees that were erroneously marked for removal by standing in 
front their truck until I got a supervisor to come out.

7. After numerous requests, the picnic tables were moved back to their proper locations
8. Continually report graffiti
9. Successfullyc1ddressed the lack of proper trash removal

1 a. Had the Parks Department repair the sprinklers
11. Had trees pruned and old tree stumps removed

We did all of this as tlie Parks Department and Council Offices of Herb Wesson and Mark Ridley Thomas did not 
respond to our requests for improvements and safety measures for the park. Heather Hull's staff (Kimani Black 
and Terrance Gomes) not only heard us, but made this project happen and we are most appreciative. 

I am unable to attend the Board meeting and would like to request the following changes be considered to the 
proposed plan: 



1. Exercise Equipment. First, and most importantly, this is a safety issue. The proposed location is poorly
located next to childrens playground and restroom which is already a highly trafficked area especially
during peak hours. The sidewalk and walkway that border the proposed exercise area are a flurry
of activity as children race around on foot, scooters, skateboards and bikes stopping for no one. They also 
run across and around the proposed exercise areas. It will be challenging to keep children out of 
the exercise area. Additionally, it seems too close to the neighboring houses. I recommend that the
exercise equipment not be placed anywhere in the park. It is a small park and people spread around the 
park to picnic, play and lounge with their friends, family or by themselves. There is no appropriate location 
for exercise equipment.

2. Shade Structures. These appear to provide only 50% of the shade that the pergolas provided. Shade is 
an extremely important component of the park on hot days as many people in the surrounding area live in 
apartments with no outdoor space or air-conditioning. I recommend that the shade structures be 
expanded to the size of the existing pergolas.

1. ADA Picnic Tables. The area between the shade structure is generally very busy with children
running around and does not seem like a good location for ADA picnic tables. They are too close to the 
play area with children running around. If they are required, consider placing them under the Shade 
Structure instead of the picnic tables and place them under shade structure on Reynier as there would be 
more space between them and the playground. Perhaps two more benches with or without backs can be 
placed where the ADA Picnic Tables are currently slated to be. 

2. Optional Seating Areas Under Shade Structures. I recommend adding more benches under the 
pergolas similar to the amount of seating we currently have. They are used a lot. 

3. Picnic Tables Under Shade Structures. There is a lot of activity around the playground so it is better to 
spread people around the park. I believe there are enough picnic tables in the park. People 
frequently picnic on blankets or bring their own folding tables which seems to work well. I recommend that
we do not add additional picnic tables. We want to leave space for the community to enjoy the park and 
treed outdoor space avoiding overcrowding with additional picnic tables.

I initiated this project in 2021 and want what's best for Reynier Park and the people who use it. Before voting on 
this, I urge you to spend some time at the park at different times and days to better understand how the park is 
used and to think about how the improvements impact the park and also ask yourself if you would want to 
live across the street from the exercise equipment. Perhaps, the Board and Council Office and whoever designed 
the plans could tour the park with a few of the neighbors so they can fully understand how the park is used and 
learn more about the neighbors concerns. 

The community members that live adjacent to Reynier Park should have a voice in working out the final details of 
the planned improvements for the park. The park would not be what it is today without them. It it disappointing 
that there was no advance notice for the Leisure Spaces Committee meeting and that RNVA was not notified of 
the meeting before the plan was voted on nor did they receive copies of the plan. 

I hope you will consider the changes I proposed before moving forward with the proposed plan. 

Thank you! 

Kathryn Pellman 



[Proposed Letter to CD #10]
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Councilwoman Heather Hutt, CD # 10 
City Hall 
200 N. Spring Street , Suite # 420 
Los Angeles, CA 9012 
 
September 27, 2024 
 
Re:  Soro NC Motion , GB091924-09, as adopted at our September 19, 2024 General 
Board Meeting. 
 
Dear Councilwoman Hutt: 
 
I am writing on behalf of the South Robertson Neighborhoods Council (SORO NC) to 
comment on the proposed Reynier Park Improvement Plan as submitted by the City of 
Los Angeles Recreation and Parks Department.  This plan has been reviewed by our 
Leisure Spaces Committee and by our General Board. We support that plan. 
 
Given the fiscal constraints that the City is operating under, we were very pleasantly 
surprised at the proposed upgrades that the Department has been able to fund.  We 
feel that the proposed plan provides a balanced approach between what can be 
achieved and what is affordable.  We are also aware that the entire city is recreation 
poor and that the Department of Recreation and Parks has to spread its funding 
throughout the entire city.   
 
We have discussed with stakeholders our belief that the plan should retain the proposed 
Exercise Equipment area.  We note that the promotion of exercise is one of the core 
values of the Department.  Reynier Park is within a few blocks of Hamilton High School.  
The exercise area could be used by over 3500 high school students, numerous working 
people, and those residents of Soro who are into physical exercise. We are , however, 
open to the Department and the residents of Reynier Village having a discussion as to 
moving the Exercise Area to another part of Reynier Park. 
 
Additionally, I want to thank you and your office for championing this project and for the 
generous allocation of funding to make this project viable. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
President 
South Robertson Neighborhoods Council 

about:blank
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Council File 20-1469-S1

Title: Transportation: “safe passage” for bicyclists and pedestrians during construction

Position: For

Summary:

The South Robertson Neighborhoods Council supports the motion in Council File
20-1469-S1 to request a report from LA DOT on improving efforts to inform the public of
and mitigate the closures of sidewalks, bike lanes, bike paths, and bike routes during
construction. Whether for construction in the public right of way, private construction,
events, or other reasons, closures of active transit facilities are disruptive and potentially
dangerous. Mapping applications do not usually report pedestrian and bike closures like
they do road closures for cars. Detours, if planned at all, can be poorly signed or not
signed at all and can lead vulnerable road users onto less safe routes.

Meanwhile, in construction zones, pedestrians and bikers may have to dangerously divert
into car lanes. With the Olympics, World Cup, and other large events coming to the region,
these notifications and protocols are more needed than ever. For these reasons, we support
more advance notice of closures and wider distribution thereof, including publicly accessible
online maps; informing community groups, the Pedestrian and Bicycle Advisory
Committees, and Neighborhood Councils; and online communications. We also support
protocols for ample, safely placed signage that doesn’t block sidewalks and bike lanes, and
temporary, well-protected bicycle and pedestrian routes to avoid or detour around closures,
even if that reallocates more road space than under current practice.

SORO NC Pg # 1
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PO Box 35836, Los Angeles, CA 90035
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W: soronc.org

Office of Councilwoman Heather Hutt
200 N. Spring St, Room 420
Los Angeles, CA 90012

Office of Councilwoman Katy Yaroslavsky
6380 Wilshire Boulevard, Suite 800
Los Angeles, CA 90048

Dear Councilwoman Hutt and Councilwoman Yaroslavsky,

We, the South Robertson Neighborhoods Council, would like to thank you for your support
of Council File 24-0002-S12 on calling for the restoration of funding to the State’s Active
Transportation Program (ATP) for grants to municipalities to encourage biking and walking
infrastructure and would like to make it clear that the SORO NC supports your vote.

We believe it is important to the development of our Neighborhoods and City to encourage
and build infrastructure for pedestrians and bicyclists, and the ATP program is an important
source of funding to make this happen. This Neighborhood Council believes this program is
very important for these goals and are glad to see you fighting for it.

Sincerely,

Michael Lynn
President

SORO NC Pg # 1
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Council File 21-1224

Title: Transportation: addition of parking enforcement cameras to buses for bus-only lanes

Position: For

Summary:

The South Robertson Neighborhoods Council supports the motion in Council File 21-1224
to start a program to add bus-only lane parking enforcement cameras to buses.

Currently in Los Angeles, cars abuse “bus-only” lanes with impunity. There are not
enough traffic officers in Los Angeles to enforce the bus lanes, and even if there were, we
don’t believe armed traffic enforcement is the best solution.

We encourage the City of Los Angeles to move forward, in cooperation with Metro, in
installing cameras on the front of buses that will automatically ticket cars parked in the bus
lane. We also encourage the City to pursue further legislation at the State level to expand
this concept to cars illegally driving in the bus lane.

With this system in place, we hope that buses will raise their average speed city-wide
using their own dedicated lanes, making the bus more attractive and helping people get
out of cars (the single biggest source of greenhouse gas emissions in California).

SORO NC Pg # 1
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PO Box 35836, Los Angeles, CA 90035
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Office of Councilwoman Heather Hutt
200 N. Spring St, Room 420
Los Angeles, CA 90012

Los Angeles Bureau of Street Services
1149 South Broadway, 4th floor
Los Angeles, CA 90015

Dear Councilwoman Hutt and Los Angeles Bureau of Street Services,

We, the South Robertson Neighborhoods Council, would like to request that the City and
this Agency examine and address the issues on 18th Street, eastbound, at the intersection
with La Cienega. In particular, we believe that intersection requires a labeled left turn lane,
and preferably a left turn signal. Additionally, it should have marked lanes at the
intersection.

This intersection going eastbound is a constant source of consternation for the
neighborhood, especially since the street was repaved several years ago. This
Neighborhood Council has heard from several constituents and stakeholders about the
problem with driving at this intersection, as well as the build up of traffic into the
neighborhood because of it.

Cars and traffic build up, unsure of how many lanes there are, and if they wish to go
straight, it is unclear where to place their car. The result is backed up traffic, merges and
remerges, and long delayed left turns. This neighborhood council believes that a left turn
light would go a long way to addressing these issues, but at the very least, a dedicated left
turn lane is a necessity.

Sincerely,

Michael Lynn
President

SORO NC Pg # 1
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